#### **ENDNOTES**

#### Introduction

- <sup>1</sup> Cynthia Cockburn, "Gender, Armed Conflict and Political Violence," 10th and 11<sup>th</sup> June 1999, The World Bank, Washington, DC <a href="http://www.worldbank.org/gender/events/Cockburn2.doc">http://www.worldbank.org/gender/events/Cockburn2.doc</a>
- <sup>2</sup> The UNDP Human Development Report 2002 documents that gender inequality is universal that although the extent of the inequality varies significantly, no country on earth treats women as well as it treats men, p. 23.
- <sup>3</sup> Charlotte Lindsey, Women Facing War, Geneva: International Committee on the Red Cross, 2002, p. 40.
- http://daccess-ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N00/720/18/PDF/N0072018.pdf
- <sup>5</sup> Graça Machel, "War-Affected Children", *The Machel Review* 1996-2000.
- <sup>6</sup> Report of the Secretary-General to the Security Council on the protection of civilians in armed conflict (S/2001/331), 30 March 2001. <a href="http://daccess-">http://daccess-</a>

ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N01/300/30/PDF/N0130030.pdf

- Cockburn, "Gender, Armed Conflict and Political Violence", op. cit.
- 8 Global Policy Forum, "UN Financial Crisis" <a href="http://www.globalpolicy.org/finance/">http://www.globalpolicy.org/finance/</a>
- <sup>9</sup> World military expenditure in 2001 was estimated at \$839 billion, Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), *Yearbook 2002: Armaments, Disarmament and International Security*, London: Oxford University Press <a href="http://www.sipri.se/">http://www.sipri.se/</a>
- <sup>10</sup>Prevention of armed conflict, Report of the Secretary-General A/55/985 S/2001/574, 7 June 2001, http://daccess-ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N01/404/64/PDF/N0140464.pdf
- <sup>11</sup> Cynthia Enloe, *Bananas, Beaches and Bases: Making Feminist Sense of International Politics*, Berkeley & London: University of California Press, 2000.
- <sup>12</sup> General Assembly Resolution 54/136 of 17 December 1999 <a href="http://daccess-ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N00/271/39/PDF/N0027139.pdf">http://daccess-ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N00/271/39/PDF/N0027139.pdf</a>
- <sup>13</sup> Charlotte Bunch, "Transforming Human Rights from a Feminist perspective" in Julie Peters and Andrea Wolper (eds.) *Women's Rights, Human Rights: International Feminist Perspectives*, New York: Routlege, 1995. p. 11.
- <sup>14</sup> Guardian Weekly, 1 August 2002.

# **Chapter 1: Violence Against Women**

- <sup>1</sup> "War-related Sexual Violence in Sierra Leone", Physicians for Human Rights with the support of the UN Assistance Mission in Sierra Leone, Massachusetts, 2002.
- <sup>2</sup> International Panel of Eminent Personalities to Investigate the 1994 Genocide in Rwanda and Surrounding Events, July 2000.
- <sup>3</sup> "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Systematic Rape, Sexual Slavery and Slavery-like Practices During Armed Conflict," E/CN.4/Sub/2/1998/13, 22 June 1998.
- <sup>4</sup> Radhika Coomaraswamy, "Sexual Violence During Wartime," paper prepared for UNIFEM, January 2002.
- <sup>5</sup> General Assembly Resolution A/48/49, 1993.
- <sup>6</sup> Sarah Maguire, "Researching a Family Affair: Domestic Violence in FRY, Albania," in Caroline Sweetman (ed.) *Violence Against Women*, Oxford: Oxfam, 1998.
- <sup>7</sup> Seth Mydans, "Sexual Violence as a Tool of War: Pattern Emerging in East Timor," the *New York Times*, 1 March 2001.
- <sup>8</sup> Sexual crimes are also committed against boys and men. Young boys and men have been raped or forced into prostitution; because of the stigma, many victims do not report these violations. During the conflict in Bosnia and Herzegovina, sons and fathers were forced to commit sexual atrocities against each other, Graça Machel, *The Impact of War on Children*, London: Hurst and Company, 2001.
- <sup>9</sup> ibid, and also see Coomaraswamy, "Sexual Violence During Wartime".
- <sup>10</sup> "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Systematic Rape, Sexual Slavery and Slavery-like Practices During Armed Conflict," E/CN.4/Sub/2/1998/13, 22 June 1998.
- <sup>11</sup> Suzanne Williams and Rachel Masika, "Editorial," *Gender, Trafficking, and Slavery*, Oxford: Oxfam, 2002.

### **Chapter 2: Women Forced to Flee**

<sup>12</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "EU Toughens Line on Human Trafficking," *Financial Times*, London, 19 March 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "New IOM Figures on the Global Scale of Trafficking," Trafficking in Migrants Quarterly Bulletin no.

<sup>23,</sup> April 2001.

15 Survey conducted by the Human Rights Vigilance of Cambodia in April 1995, cited in Human Rights Task Force on Cambodia, "Cambodia: Prostitution and Sex Trafficking: A growing threat to the human rights of women and children in Cambodia," 1996.

<sup>16 &</sup>quot;Cambodia Human Development Report 1998: Women's Contribution to Development," Phnom Penh: Ministry of Planning, 1998.

<sup>17 &</sup>quot;New IOM Figures on the Global Scale of Trafficking", Trafficking in Migrants Quarterly Bulletin, no. 23 April 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> "Historic Trial Makes Rape a War Crime," 22 February 2001 http://www.CNN.com/WORLD

<sup>19 &</sup>quot;Recommended Principles and Guidelines on Human Rights and Human Trafficking Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to the Economic and Social Council," 20 May 2002, E/2002/68/Add.1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Charlotte Lindsey, *Women Facing War*, Geneva: International Committee on the Red Cross, 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See also C. Zimmerman, "Plates in a Basket Will Rattle: Domestic violence in Cambodia," Phnom Penh Project Against Domestic Violence, 1995.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> David Meddings and Stephanie M. Connor, "Circumstances around weapon injury in Cambodia after departure of a peacekeeping force: prospective cohort study," British Medical Journal, no. 319, 1999; Michael Markus, David Meddings, Sarah Ramez and Juan Luis Gutierrez-Fisac, "Incidence of weapon injuries not related to interfactional combat in Afghanistan in 1996: prospective cohort study," BMJ, no. 319, 1999; David Meddings, "Weapons injuries during and after periods of conflict: retrospective analysis," BMJ, no. 315, Issue 7120, 29 November 1997.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Catherine Lutz and Jon Elliston, "Domestic Terror," *The Nation*, 14 October 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Household survey on domestic violence," Project Against Domestic Violence. The survey, published in 1996, was conducted by the Ministry of Women's Affairs and PADV. It covered six provinces and Phnom Penh, representing approximately 59 per cent of the Cambodian population. Another study in 1994 suggested that 75 per cent of Khmer women faced domestic violence, an increase from the pre-war period. Seed for Peace Newsletter, 1994, cited in the BRIDGE Cambodia case study report, 1995, http://www.ids.ac.uk/bridge/Reports/R35%20Gen%20Con%20Dev%202c.doc

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Eileen Kuttab and Riham Bargouti, "The Impact of Armed Conflict on Palestinian Women," presented to UNIFEM/UNDP-PAPP, April 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Violence Against Women: An Issue of Human Rights, A newsletter of the Office of Women in Development, Summer 1997, http://www.usaid.gov/wid/pubs/nl.htm see also UNIFEM, Progress of the World's Women 2002, Vol. II

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Email communiqué, Lepa Mladjenovic, 1 May 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> The Secretary-General's report of UNTAET to the Security Council, January 2002 and UNTAET press releases, 22 January 2002.

Helena Smith, "Rape Victims' Babies Pay the Price of War," *The Observer*, 16 April 2000.

Albert Gaylor, "The Legacy of 'Peacekeepers' Kids in Liberia," *Public Agenda*, Accra, 13 March 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> "East Timor's Children of the Enemy," *The Weekend Australian*, 10 March 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> E/CN.4/Sub.2/1998/13, para 111.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Laurel K. Fain, "Unsafe Haven Report on the findings of a baseline sexual violence survey among Burundian refugees," International Rescue Committee, http://www.rhrc.org/resources/con00g.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Report of the Secretary-General to the Security Council on the protection of civilians in armed conflict, S/1999/957, 8 September 1999, p. 4, http://www.reliefweb.int/library/documents/civilian.html <sup>2</sup> Global IDP Project, http://www.idpproject.org/global overview.htm In addition there are 3.9 million refugee and internally displaced Palestinians who live in camps and receive aid from the United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA).

- <sup>3</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on protection for humanitarian assistance to refugees and others in conflict situations, 22 September 1998, paragraph 12, http://www.un.org/Docs/sc/reports/1998/sgrep98.htm
- <sup>4</sup> In the DRC, civilians have been trapped in forests around Goma and Bafwasende for months on end, with no access to humanitarian assistance.
- <sup>5</sup> Andrew Mawson, Rebecca Dodd and John Hilary, War Brought us Here, London: Save the Children-UK, 2000, p. 20.
- <sup>6</sup> Ibid. p. 21.
- <sup>7</sup> Secretary-General's Annual Report to the General Assembly, SG/SM/7136; GA/9596.
- <sup>8</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on the work of the Organization, A/55/1, September 2000, http://www.un.org/documents/sg/report00/a551e.pdf
- <sup>9</sup> The International Commission on Intervention and State Sovereignty, "The Responsibility to Protect", Ottawa, Canada: International Development Research Center, December 2001, p. xii.
- <sup>10</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Indonesia/East Timor: Forced Explussions to West Timor and the Refugee Crisis," December 1999, vol. II, no. 7, http://www.hrw.org/reports/1999/wtimor/
- 11 Norwegian Refugee Council, Global IDP Project <a href="http://www.idpproject.org/global\_overview.htm">http://www.idpproject.org/global\_overview.htm</a>
- <sup>12</sup> Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, "The Gender Dimensions of Internal Displacement: Concept Paper and Annotated Bibliography," Office of Emergency Programmes Working Paper Series, UNICEF, 1998.
- <sup>13</sup>World Food Programme (WFP) Emergency Report, no. 10 of 2000, 10 March 2000, www.cidi.org/humanitarian/wfp/00a/0009.html
- <sup>14</sup> Global IDP Project database, DRC country profile, 8 August 2002, p. 78, http://www.db.idpproject.org/Sites/idpSurvey.nsf/wCountries/Democratic+Republic+of+the+Congo
- 15 Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, A Charade of Concern: The Abandonment of Colombia's Forcibly Displaced, May 1999, pp. 2-4.
- <sup>16</sup> "Agents of Displacement: Paramilitary groups (1994–2002)." Global IDP Project, 22 August 2002. http://www.db.idpproject.org/Sites/IdpprojectDb/idpSurvey.nsf

  Refugees International, "Displaced Women in West Kalimantan, Indonesia," 3 July 2002,
- http://www.refintl.org/cgi-bin/ri/
- <sup>18</sup> Note by the Secretary-General, "Internally Displaced Persons," A/56/168, 21 August 2001.
- <sup>19</sup> Ibid., pp. 6-8.
- <sup>20</sup> United States General Accounting Office, Foreign Affairs: Internally Displaced Persons Lack Effective Protection, GAO-01-803, 2001, pp. 21-22.
- <sup>21</sup> Ibid., p. 14.
- <sup>22</sup> Ibid., p. 17.
- <sup>23</sup> UNHCR/Save the Children-UK, "Sexual Violence and Exploitation: The Experience of Refugee Children in Liberia, Guinea, and Sierra Leone," 2002, pp. 2–5.
- <sup>24</sup> Ibid., p. 10.
- <sup>25</sup> Refugee International Bulletin, 26 June 2001
- <sup>26</sup> Rosemary Barber-Madden et al., *Poverty, Violence and Health in the Lives of Displaced in Angola*, New York: UNFPA, 2001.
- Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, *UNHCR's Policy on Refugee Women and* Guidelines on their Protection: An assessment of ten years of implementation, May 2002.
- <sup>28</sup> Human Rights Watch, "UNHCR at 50: What future for refugee protection?" p. 12, http://www.hrw.org/campaigns/refugees/pdf1.pdf
- <sup>29</sup> Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, UNHCR's Policy on Refugee Women and Guidelines on their Protection.
- <sup>30</sup> Human Rights Watch, "UNHCR at 50: What future for refugee protection?" op cit., p. 12.
- <sup>31</sup> UNHCR, "Prevention and Response to Sexual and Gender-based Violence in Refugee Situations," Interagency Lessons Learned proceedings, 27–29 March 2001, p. 22. Mobile Courts provide judicial assistance in settings where regular courts are inaccessible to refugees to address cases of sexual and gender-based violence cases.
- <sup>2</sup> ReliefWeb, UN OCHA Integrated Regional Information Network, "Burundi-Tanzania: Focus on sexual violence among Burundi refugees," 7 May 2002, http://wwww.reliefweb.int/w/rwb.nsf/
- 33 UNHCR, "Prevention and Response to Sexual and Gender-based Violence in Refugee Situations," March 2001, p. 31.
- <sup>34</sup> Press briefing, 9 May 2002, http://www.un.org/News/briefings/docs/2002/UNHCRBriefing.doc.htm

- <sup>35</sup> Kari Karamé, Improving the Security of Refugee and Displaced Women: Recommendations for Policy and Practice from International Expert, Norwegian Institute for International Affairs, Oslo, Norway, 24-25
- January 2002.

  36 IRIN News, "Food Supplies for Refugees Running Out," UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, 24 May 2002, http://www.irinnews.org/report.asp
- <sup>37</sup> Executive Committee of the High Commissioner's Programme, 31 May 2002, EC/52/SC/CPR/4. http://www.unhcr.ch/prexcom/standocs/english/52crp4e.pdf
- <sup>38</sup> Kari Karamé, *Improving the Security*, op cit.
- <sup>39</sup> Correspondence with Alison Parker, Refugee Policy Review Fellow, Human Rights Watch, 31 July 2002. Ms. Parker conducted the research for Human Rights Watch in April 2002.
- <sup>40</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>41</sup> Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.
- <sup>43</sup> Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, "Fending for Themselves: Afghan Refugee Children and Adolescents Working in Urban Pakistan," January 2002, pp. 1-2.
- <sup>45</sup> Save the Children-UK, War Brought Us Here, Summary, 2000, p. 11.
- <sup>46</sup> Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, "UNHCR Policy on Refugee Women and Guidelines on their Protection: An assessment of ten years of implementation," May 2002, p. 26.
- <sup>47</sup> 1951 Geneva Convention on the Status of Refugees, Article 33.
- <sup>48</sup> Graça Machel, *The Impact of War on Children*, London: Hurst, 2001, p. 38.
- <sup>49</sup> Binaifer Nowrojeee in World Refugee Survey, 2000, p. 53.
- <sup>50</sup> UNHCR, "Guidelines on the Protection of Refugee Women," Geneva, July 1991, paragraph 63.
- <sup>51</sup> UNHCR, "First it was the Lost Boys of Sudan. Now it is the Lost Girls of Sudan," *Refugees*, vol.1, no.126, 2002, p. 8. <sup>52</sup>UNHCR Resettlement Handbook, Division of International Protection, Geneva 1997, p. 43.

# Chapter 3: War and Women's Health

- <sup>1</sup> Dominique Legros and Vincent Brown, "Documenting Violence Against Refugees," *The Lancet*, vol. 357, no. 9266, 2001.
- <sup>2</sup> Centers for Disease Control. "Famine-affected, Refugee, and Displaced Populations: Recommendations for public health issues," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, vol. 41, no. RR-13, July 1992.
- <sup>3</sup> For a recent overview of the data for deaths from conflict worldwide, see Christopher J.L. Murray et al., "Armed Conflict as a Public Health Problem," British Medical Journal, vol. 324, 2002.
- <sup>5</sup> L. Roberts et al., Mortality in Eastern Democratic Republic of Congo: Results of 11 mortality surveys, New York: International Rescue Committee (IRC), 2001.
- <sup>6</sup> Organisation of African Unity (OAU). "Rwanda, the Preventable Genocide," Report of the International Panel of Eminent Personalities to Investigate the 1994 Genocide in Rwanda and the Surrounding Events, May 2000, p. 176.
- <sup>7</sup> Presentation at UNDP/UNFPA Executive Board Annual meeting, June 2002.
- <sup>8</sup> Mauno Konttinen, "Postwar Health and Healthcare in Bosnia and Herzegovina," in War or Health? A *Reader*, London: Zed Books, 2002.

  <sup>9</sup> S.T. Baksaas, "Military Attacks against Ambulances and Health Personnel," *Tidsskrift for den Norske*
- laegeforening, vol. 122, no. 10, April 2002, p. 1055.
- Marinkovic et al., "Trends in Mortality in Serbia Excluding the Provinces 1973-1994," *Srpski arkiv za* celokerpuo lekarstvo, vol. 128, no. 9-10, Sept-Oct 2000, pp. 309-315.
- <sup>11</sup> R. Garfield, "The Impact of Economic Embargoes on the Health of Women and Children," Journal of the American Medical Women's Association, vol. 52, no. 4, Fall 1997, pp. 181-184.
- <sup>12</sup> Ronald Waldman, "Prioritising Health Care in Complex Emergencies," *The Lancet*, vol. 357, no. 9266, 2001, pp. 1427-1430.
- 13 "Public Health Impact of Rwandan Refugee Crisis: What happened in Goma, Zaire in July 1994?" Comment in *The Lancet*, vol. 345, no. 8946, Feb. 1995, pp. 339-344.
- Maurice A A J van den Bosch, Willem P Th M Mali, Daisy G M Bloemenkamp, Yolanda van der Graaf, "Reconstruction of Health Care in Afghanistan." The Lancet, vol. 359, no. 9311, March 2002.

- <sup>15</sup> N. Andersson, S.P. da Sousa and S. Paredes, "Social Costs of Landmines in Four Countries: Afghanistan, Bosnia, Cambodia, and Mozambique," *British Medical Journal*, vol. 311, 1995, pp. 718-721.
- <sup>16</sup> K.E. Rajab, A.M. Mohammed and F. Mustafa, "Incidence of Spontaneous Abortion in Bahrain Before and After the Gulf War of 1991," International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, vol. 68, no. 2, Feb 2000, pp. 139-144.
- <sup>17</sup> Michelle Marble, "Women Reporting Health Problems Related to the Gulf War," Women's Health Weekly, 13 May 1996, pp. 9-10.
- <sup>18</sup> Maurice Eisenbruch, "From Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder to Cultural Bereavement: Diagnosis of Southeast Asian refugees," www.dinarte.es/salud-mental/pdfs/eisenbruch
- Angela Burnett, "Health Needs of Asylum Seekers and Refugees," British Medical Journal, vol. 322, 3 March 2001, pp. 544-547.
- <sup>20</sup> M.K. Nock, J. Kaufman and R.A. Rosenheck, "Examination of Predictors of Severe Violence in Combatexposed Vietnam veterans," *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, vol. 14, no. 4, Oct. 2001, pp. 835-841. <sup>21</sup> M.J. Toole, S. Galson and W. Brady, "Are War and Public Health Compatible?" *The Lancet*, vol. 341,
- no. 8854, May 1993, pp. 1193-1196.

  <sup>22</sup> Centers for Disease Control, "Famine-affected Refugee Displaced Populations," op. cit. p. 16.
- <sup>23</sup> Nathan Ford and Austen Davis, "Chaos in Afghanistan: Famine, aid, and bombs," *The Lancet*, vol. 358, no. 9292, 3 Nov. 2001.
- <sup>24</sup> Cliff et al. "Konzo Associated with War in Mozambique," *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, vol. 2, no. 11, Nov. 1997, pp. 1068-1074.
- <sup>25</sup> WHO/UNICEF/UNFPA, "Maternal Mortality in 1995: Estimates developed by WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA." Geneva: WHO, 2001.
- <sup>26</sup> Victoria Brittain, "What you get for backing a tyrant", *New Statesman*, 8 Oct. 2001.
- <sup>27</sup> Save the Children Fund-UK, <a href="http://www.savethechildren.org.uk/">http://www.savethechildren.org.uk/</a>
- <sup>28</sup> Celia Palmer, "Rapid Appraisal of Needs in Reproductive Health Care in Southern Sudan; Qualitative study," *British Medical Journal*, vol. 319, Sept. 1999, pp. 743-748.

  <sup>29</sup> B.C. Zapata, "The Influence of Social and Political Violence on the Risk of Pregnancy Complications,"
- American Journal of Public Health, vol. 82, no. 5, 1992, pp. 665-670.
- <sup>30</sup> Family planning programmes have proved popular in a wide variety of refugee camp settings, in host countries such as Pakistan, Thailand and Tanzania, regardless of whether there were programmes in the countries of origin. Clearly there is a strong demand for such services by refugees.
- <sup>31</sup> Population Issues Briefing Kit 2001, p.17 <a href="http://www.unfpa.org/modules/briefkit/">http://www.unfpa.org/modules/briefkit/</a>
- <sup>32</sup>P. Mayaud et al., "STD Rapid Assessment in Rwandan Refugee Camps in Tanzania," Genitourin Medica, vol. 73, no. 1, Feb. 1997, pp. 33-38.
- <sup>33</sup> WHO, *Health in Emergencies*, Issue 10, June 2001.
- <sup>34</sup> Legros and Brown, "Documenting Violence," op. cit.
- <sup>35</sup> Physicians for Human Rights, "War-Related Sexual Violence in Sierra Leone: A Population-Based Assessment," 2002 http://www.phrusa.org/research/sierra\_leone/report.html
- <sup>36</sup> N. Bareslau, "Gender Differences in Trauma and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder," Journal of Gender Specific Medicine, vol. 5, no. 1, Jan-Feb. 2002, pp. 34-40.
- C.L. Port, B. Engdahl and P. Frazier, "A Longitudinal and Retrospective Study of PTSD among Older Prisoners of War," American Journal of Psychiatry, vol. 158, no. 9, Sept. 2001, pp. 1474-1479.
- <sup>38</sup> A.M. Baker, "The Psychological Impact of the Intifada on Palestinian Children in the Occupied West Bank and Gaza: An exploratory study," American Journal of Orthop sychiatry, vol. 60, no. 4, Oct. 1990, pp.
- United Nations, "Key Actions for the Further Implementation of the Programme of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development," A/S-21/5/Add.1, 1 July 1999, para. 29.
- 40 William Aldis and Erik Schouten, "War and Public Health in Democratic Republic of Congo," *The* Lancet, vol. 359, no. 9298, 15 Dec. 2001, p. 2088.
- <sup>41</sup> W. Van Damme, V. De Brouwere, M. Boelaert and W. Van Lergerghe, "Effects of a Refugee-assistance Programme on Host Populations in Guinea as Measured by Obstetric Interventions," The Lancet, vol. 351, no. 9116, May 1998, pp. 1609-13.

#### Chapter 4: HIV/AIDS, Women and War

- <sup>1</sup> Human Rights Watch, "The War Within the War: Sexual Violence Against Women and Girls in Eastern Congo, June 2002, http://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/drc/
- <sup>2</sup> UNICEF and WHO, "Health Sector Assessment Mission in Eastern Congo," available at <a href="http://www.who.int/eha/disasters">http://www.who.int/eha/disasters</a>
- <sup>3</sup> UNAIDS, "Report on the Global HIV/AIDS Epidemic 2002," report prepared for the XIV International Conference on AIDS, Barcelona, 7-12 July 2002,

http://www.unaids.org/epidemic\_update/report\_july02/english/chapter2.pdf

- <sup>4</sup> B. Eshaya-Chauvin and R.M Coupland, "Transfusion Requirements for the Management of War Injured: The experience of the International Committee of the Red Cross," *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, vol. 68, no. 2, Feb. 1992, pp. 221-223.
- <sup>5</sup> UNAIDS, *AIDS and the Military*, Geneva: UNAIDS, 1998,

http://www.unaids.org/publications/documents/sectors/military/militarypve.pdf

- <sup>6</sup> P. Songwathana, "Women and AIDS Caregiving: Women's work?" *Health Care for Women International*, vol. 22, no. 3, April-May 2001, pp. 263-279.
- <sup>7</sup> Overseas Development Institute, "HIV/AIDS and Emergencies: Analysis and recommendations for practice," HPN Paper, London: ODI, February 2002.
- <sup>8</sup> Tamar Renaud, *HIV/AIDS and Children Affected by Armed Conflict*, New York: UNICEF, 2001.
- <sup>9</sup> Interview with UNFPA Representative, Freetown.
- <sup>10</sup> UNAIDS, AIDS and the Militar, op. cit.
- <sup>11</sup> Pam DeLargy, Interviews with soldiers in Eritrea .
- <sup>12</sup> W. Brady, P. DeLargy and L. Leon. "Controlling HIV/AIDS in Complex Emergencies and Post-Conflict Situations: Follow-up to Security Council Resolution 1308: Joint Agency Post-Conflict Assessment for Ethiopia and Eritrea." New York: UNFPA/UNAIDS, 2000.
- <sup>13</sup> IRIN. "Conditions Ripe for HIV/AIDS Explosion in DRC," 15 August 2001.
- <sup>14</sup> DIA/AFMIC, 1999.
- <sup>15</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on the Progress of the UN Mission to Eritrea and Ethiopia, 7 March 2001, <a href="http://daccess-ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N01/275/36/PDF/N0127536.pdf">http://daccess-ods.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N01/275/36/PDF/N0127536.pdf</a>
- <sup>16</sup> "Infected Troops Spread Scourge Worse Than War" San Jose Mercury News, 8 April 2001.
- <sup>17</sup> Albert Gavlor, "The Legacy of 'Peacekeepers' Kids in Liberia," *Public Agenda*, Accra, 13 March 2001.
- <sup>18</sup> U.S. State Department, "U.S. International Strategy on HIV/AIDS," July 1995.
- <sup>19</sup> James Bones, "UN Forces Play Deadly Role in Spread of AIDS, Ambassador Says: Condoms to be given to all peacekeepers." *Ottawa Citizen*, 10 March, 2000.
  <sup>20</sup> UN Security Resolution 1308 (17-07-00) emphasizes the need for member states to develop effective,
- <sup>20</sup> UN Security Resolution 1308 (17-07-00) emphasizes the need for member states to develop effective long-term strategies for HIV/AIDS education, prevention, voluntary and confidential testing and counselling, and treatment of their personnel.
- <sup>21</sup> UNAIDS, Presentation by U. Kristoferson at Panel on HIV and Vulnerable Groups, ECOSOC Humanitarian Segment, July 2002.
- <sup>22</sup> A Wakhweya, C. Reilly, M. Onyango and G. Helmer, "HIV/AIDS, Gender and Conflict Nexus: The case of Sierrra Leone: The commoditization of girls and women," Boston University/UNFPA/UNIFEM, September 2002.
- <sup>23</sup> Todd Summers, "The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, TB, and Malaria: Challenges and opportunities," CSIS HIV/AIDS Task Force, Washington, June 2002.

# **Chapter 5: Women and Peace Operations**

- <sup>1</sup> UN Celebration of the first anniversary of Security Council Resolution 1325, UN, New York, 31 October 2001.
- <sup>2</sup> Bosnia and Herzegovina, Democratic Republic of the Congo, East Timor, Kosovo, occupied Palestinian territories and Sierra Leone.
- <sup>3</sup> http://www.un.org/Depts/dpko/dpko/intro/intro.htm

- <sup>4</sup> Astri Suhrke with Kristian Berg Harpviken, Are Knudsen, Arve Ofstad, and Arne Strand, "Peacebuilding: Lessons for Afghanistan," CMI Report, 2002:9, p. 108, http://www.cmi.no/public/2002/Reports/R2002-
- For the text of these useful documents, go to http://www.reliefweb.int/library/GHARkit/Docfiles/WindhoekDecl.doc
- <sup>6</sup> Statement to the Security Council Open Meeting on Conflict, Peacekeeping and Gender, New York, 25 July 2002.
- <sup>7</sup> "Mainstreaming a Gender Perspective in Multidimensional Peace Operations," Lessons Learned Unit, DPKO, July 2000, p.iii.
- <sup>8</sup> Coordination of policies and activities of specialized agencies and other bodies of the United Nations system related to the theme: Mainstreaming a gender perspective into all policies and programmes in the United Nations System, E/1997/L.30, 14 July 1997.
- <sup>9</sup> Louise Olsson, "Mainstreaming Gender in Multidimensional Peacekeeping: A Field Perspective," International Peacekeeping, vol.7, no. 3, Autumn 2000, pp. 1-16, Frank Cass, London, p. 2.
- <sup>10</sup> Secretary-General's Bulletin on policies to achieve gender equality in the United Nations, ST/SGB/282, 5 January 1996.
- <sup>11</sup> Olsson, "Mainstreaming a gender perspective," op. cit. p.11.
- <sup>12</sup> UN Charter, Article 8, <a href="http://www.un.org/aboutun/charter/">http://www.un.org/aboutun/charter/</a>
- <sup>13</sup> UNAMSIL's Gender Specialist gathers information on the human rights situation in Sierra Leone from a gender perspective and provides substantive information and advice in the preparation for the Special Court
- and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission on gender issues.

  14 Report of the Secretary-General on resource requirements for the implementation of the report of the Panel on United Nations Peace Operations, Addendum, A/55/507/Add.1, 27 October 2000, para 5.28.
- <sup>15</sup> Australia, Canada, Jamaica, New Zealand, Press Release, GA/AB/3509, Fifth Committee of the UN General Assembly, 21 May 2002.
- Australia, Canada, Denmark (speaking on behalf of the European Union and CEE countries associated with the EU), France, Ireland, Jamaica, Japan, Nigeria, Norway, Republic of Korea and Russia, Security Council Open Meeting on Gender and Peacekeeping, 25 July 2002.
- <sup>17</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on resource requirements for implementation of the report of the Panel on United Nations Peace Operations, A/55/507/Add.1, GA 27 October 2000, para 5.27.
- <sup>18</sup> UNTAET Report to DPKO on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1325, 25 May 2001.
- 19 Course materials are available http://www.dfait-maeci.gc.ca/genderandpeacekeeping/
- <sup>20</sup> A/55/305–S/2000/809, For a comprehensive review of the question of peacekeeping operations in all their aspects, see paragraph 62, quoting the report of Independent Inquiry into the Actions of the UN during the 1994 genocide in Rwanda (S/1999/1257) within their means, in support of basic UN principles and, as stated in the report of the Independent Inquiry on Rwanda, consistent with "the perception and the expectation of protection created by [an operation's] very presence." UNTAET Report to DPKO, op. cit.
- <sup>22</sup> UNMIK Police Annual Report 2000, http://www.unmikonline.org/civpol/reports/report2000.pdf
- <sup>23</sup> Oxfam, *Links Newsletter*, March 1999 http://www.oxfam.org.uk/policy/gender/99mar/399camb.htm
- <sup>24</sup> Jeffrey Heyman, "Letter to the Editor" Washington Post, 20 July 2002.
- <sup>25</sup> UNMIBH/OHCHR, "Report on Joint Trafficking Project of UNMIBH/OHCHR," May 2000. Between March 1999 and March 2000 UNMIBH and OHCHR intervened in 40 cases of trafficking and possible trafficking, involving 182 women. The report states that "In approximately 14 cases. . .there was compelling evidence of complicity by police, primarily local officers but also some international police, as well as foreign military (SFOR troops)."
- Report of the Expert of the Secretary-General, Graça Machel, submitted pursuant to GA resolution 48/157, A/51/306, 26 August 1996.
- <sup>27</sup> Barbara Bedont, "International Justice: Implication for peacekeeping," unpublished paper, December 2001.
- <sup>28</sup> Michael Kaplan, "One Woman's War on Sexual Slavery," *Glamour*, May 2002, pp. 296-306.
- <sup>30</sup> Kirsten Ruecker, "Engendering Peace Building: Case studies from Cambodia, Rwanda and Guatemala," Peace Building and Human Security Division, DFAIT, Ottawa, Canada, January 2000, p. 20.

- <sup>31</sup> Isha Dyfan, Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, Sierra Leone, Statement at an informal meeting with members of the Security Council, 23 October 2000, http://www.peacewomen.org/un/sc/arria/isha.pdf
- 32 Kai Grieg, "War Children of the World," War and Children Identity Project, Bergen, December 2001 p. 97-99 http://www.warandchildren.org/Report.pdf
- <sup>33</sup> Haxhere Veseli, Statement at an informal meeting with members of the Security Council, 30 October 2001, http://www.peacewomen.org/un/sc/kos.html
- <sup>34</sup> Ruth Pollard, "UN forces more at risk from HIV than war," Sydney *Morning Herald*, 11 July 2002.
- <sup>35</sup> 1946 Convention on the Privileges and Rights of the United Nations, Articles V and VI, and Model Status-of-forces Agreement for peacekeeping operations, A/45.594, 9 October 1990, para 15.
- <sup>36</sup> Bedont, "International Justice," op. cit, p. 4.
- <sup>37</sup> Model Status-of-forces Agreement, opcit.
- <sup>38</sup> Bedont "International Justice," op. cit. p. 11.
- <sup>39</sup> Secretary-General's Bulletin on Observance by United Nations forces of international humanitarian law, 6 August 1999, ST/SGB/1999.
- <sup>40</sup> HCHR, "Training Manual on Human Rights Monitoring," Chapter XXII, pp. 456-458.
- <sup>41</sup> Radhika Coomaraswamy, "Sexual Violence During Wartime," paper prepared for UNIFEM, January 2002. <sup>42</sup> Kaplan, *Glamour*, op. cit.
- <sup>43</sup> Daniel McGrory, "Women sacked for revealing UN Links with Sex Trade," The *Times*, London, 7 August 2002.

# **Chapter 6: Organizing for Peace**

- 1. Marieme Helie-Lucas, "Introduction," Public Hearing on Crimes Against Women in Recent Wars and Conflicts: A compilation of testimonies. New York: Women's Caucus for Gender Justice, 11 December
- 2. "Major Battles of World War I," http://info.ox.ac.uk/departments/humanities/rose/battle.html
- 3. Jane Addams, Emily Greene Balch and Alice Hamilton, eds. "Resolutions Adopted at the Hague Congress," in Women at The Hague: The International Congress of Women and Its Results, New York: MacMillan, 1916, pp. 150-59, http://womhist.binghamton.edu/hague/doc1.htm
- 4. Addams shared the 1931 Nobel Peace Prize with Nicholas Murray Butler who promoted the Kellogg-Briand Pact.
- 5. Gertrude Bussy, Pioneers for Peace: World International League for Peace and Freedom 1915-1965, London: Allen and Unwin, 1965.
- 6. http://www.wilpf.int.ch
- 7. "Peace Inextricably Linked with Equality between Women and Men says Security Council, in International Women's Day Statement," Security Council press release SC/6816, 8 March 2000, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/news/articles/chowdhurviwd00.htm
- 8. Association of Genocide Widows http://www.avega.org.rw/
- 9. Email communication, 12 August 2002.
- 10. Jeremy McDermott, "Colombia's female fighting force," BBC News, 4 January 2002, http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/english/world/americas/newsid 1742000/1742217.stm
- 11. Kvinna till Kvinna, "Engendering the Peace Process: A Gender Approach to Dayton and Beyond," Stockholm: Kvinna till Kvinna Foundation, 2000 http://www.iktk.se/english/index.html
- 12. George Mitchell, lecture on "Preventive Diplomacy and Conflict Resolution in the United Nations: Integrating Theory and Practice," School of International and Public Affairs, Columbia University, 8 April 2002.
- 13. UNRISD, "War-torn Society Project Report: Women and Post-Conflict Reconstruction: Issues and Sources," Geneva, UN Research Institute for Social Development, 15 June 2000, www.unrisd.org/wsp/op3/op3-03.htm
- 14. REDE, "Women's Issues in East Timor," briefing paper to the Donors Meeting, prepared by the Timorese Women's Network (REDE), June 2001 http://www.pcug.org.au/~wildwood/01junwomen.htm

15. CIIR, "East Timor Constituent Assembly Elections: Update on Campaign for Quotas for Women," London, Catholic Institute for International Relations, 24 February 2001, http://www.pcug.org.au/~wildwood/actionsciir2.htm

### **Chapter 7: Justice**

- <sup>1</sup> Not only do the Geneva Conventions protect civilians during international armed conflict by setting out the laws of war but, under Common Article 3 on internal conflicts, they also prohibit certain violations in all circumstances. Common Article 3 guarantees protection against: violence to life and person, in particular murder of all kinds, mutilation, cruel treatment and torture; committing outrages upon personal dignity, in particular humiliating and degrading treatment; taking of hostages; and the passing of sentences and the carrying out of executions without previous judgement pronounced by a regularly constituted court, affording all judicial guarantees which are generally recognized as indispensable, http://www.icrc.org/ihl.nsf
- <sup>2</sup> Kelly Dawn Askin, War Crimes Against Women. Prosecution in International War Crimes Tribunals, The Hague: Kluwer Law International, 1997, Supra Note 27, pp. 8-9.
- 3 Women's Caucus for Gender Justice Action Alert, July 2002, http://www.iccwomen.org/news/lobbyalert.htm
- <sup>4</sup> "Summary of Findings" of the Women's International War Crimes Tribunal 2000 for the Trial of Japanese Military Sexual Slavery, 12 December 2000, http://www1.jca.apc.org/yaww-netjapan/e\_new/judgement.html
- 5 Christine Chinkin, "Towards the Tokyo Tribunal," article on Women's Caucus for Gender Justice website, http://www.iccwomen.org/tokyo/chinkin.htm
- 6 Kelly Dawn Askin, "Comfort Women: Shifting shame and stigma from victims to victimizers," International Criminal Law Review, 2001, pp.7-8.
- 7 Theodor Meron, "Crimes under the Jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court," in Herman A. M. von Hebel, Johan G. Lammers and Jolien Schukking, eds., Reflections on the International Criminal Court, The Hague: T.M.C. Asser Press, 1999, pp.47-48.
- <sup>8</sup> Articles 7 and 8 of the Statute (crimes against humanity and war crimes) list gender-specific crimes, including rape, sexual slavery, enforced prostitution, forced pregnancy, enforced sterilization and other forms of sexual violence of comparable gravity, http://www.un.org/law/icc/statute/romefra.htm <sup>9</sup> ICTY Bulletin No. 14, the Erdemovic jurisprudence.
- <sup>10</sup> Article 36(8), The Rome Statute, http://www.un.org/law/icc/statute/romefra.htm
- <sup>11</sup> The ICTY and ICTR have upheld convictions of rape and other forms of sexual violence as instruments of genocide (Akayesu), crimes against humanity (Akayesu, Kunarac), war crimes (Celebici, Furundzija), forms of torture (Kunarac, Celebici, Furundzija), means of persecution (Kvocka), and forms and *indicia* of enslavement (Kunarac).
- <sup>12</sup> Women's Caucus for Gender Justice, "Testimony of Witness A," Victims and Witness in the ICC, Report of Panel Discussions on Appropriate Measures for Victim Participation and Protection in the ICC, July-August 1999 http://www.iccwomen.org/resources/vwicc/
- Women's Caucus for Gender Justice, "Summary of Statement by Hon. Elizabeth Odio-Benito, Former judge at ICTY," in Ibid.
- <sup>14</sup> Cited in Barbara Bedont and Katherine Hall Martinez, "Ending Impunity for Gender Crimes under the International Criminal Court," Brown Journal of World Affairs, vol. 6, Issue 1, pp.65-85.
- 15. Women's Caucus for Gender Justice, "Summary of Statements," op. cit.
- <sup>17</sup> Margaret Owen, Abuse of Women Witnesses by the International War Crimes Tribunal of Rwanda,
- London: Widows for Peace and Reconstruction, August 2002.

  18 Agreement between the United Nations and the Government of Sierra Leone on the Establishment of a Special Court for Sierra Leone, Freetown, 16 January 2002 http://www.sierraleone.org/specialcourtagreement.html
- <sup>19</sup> See, for example, Human Rights Watch, "Recommendations for the Sierra Leone Special Court: Letter to Legal Advisors of UN Security Council Member States and Interested States," 7 March 2002, http://hrw.org/press/2002/03/sleone0307-ltr.htm

- <sup>20</sup> Human Rights Watch, "East Timor," *Human Rights Watch World Report 2002*, http://www.hrw.org/wr2k2/asia5.html
- <sup>21</sup> In the case of crimes against humanity, genocide, and grave breaches and other crimes of universal jurisdiction, there is no amnesty under international law, i.e. *aut dedere aut judicare* principle. See also Geoffrey Robertson, *Crimes Against Humanity: The Struggle for Global Justice*, London: Penguin, 1999.
- <sup>22</sup> Second Kampala Declaration on Human Rights, Democracy and Development in Sudan, adopted at the meeting 'Human Rights, Democracy and Development in the Transition in Sudan,' Kampala, Uganda, 17-20 July 2000 http://members.tripod.com/SudanInfonet/sig2200.txt

<sup>23</sup> Interview in Helsinki, 10-11 March 2002.

- The text of truth commissions can be found on the website of the US Institute of Peace <a href="https://www.usip.org">www.usip.org</a>
- <sup>25</sup> Pricilla Hayner, "Truth Commissions," Paper presented at the conference on 'Truth, Justice, Accountability and Reconciliation in Societies Emerging from Crimes Against Humanity', Peter Wall Institute of Advanced Studies at the University of British Columbia, 13-14 October 2000.
- <sup>26</sup> Priscilla Hayner, *Unspeakable Truths: Confronting State Terror and Atrocity*, Routledge, 2000.

<sup>27</sup> Ibid., p. 79.

<sup>28</sup> Ibid., p. 78.

# **Chapter 8: Media Power**

<sup>1</sup> Amnesty International, "Democratic Republic of Congo: Kisangani killings – victims need justice now," press release, 19 June 2002 <a href="http://www.peacelink.it/webgate/africa/msg01949.html">http://www.peacelink.it/webgate/africa/msg01949.html</a>

http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/platform/media.htm.

<sup>3</sup> IWMF, Leading in a Different Language: Will Women Change the News Media? Washington DC: International Women's Media Foundation, 2000 www.iwmf.org/pub/

<sup>4</sup> Presentation by Ms. Sermet and Ms. Dzumhur, WILPF Congress, Helsinki, 1995.

- <sup>5</sup> Quoted in Larry Minear, Colin Scott and Thomas G. Weiss, *The News Media: Civil War and Humanitarian Action*, Boulder: Lynne Reiner, 1996.
- <sup>6</sup> Richard Holbrooke, "No Media No War," presentation at 'Between Past and Future' conference, Central European University, Budapest, Hungary, March 1999, http://www.ppu.org.uk/peacematters/1999/pm 99sum midia.html.
- <sup>7</sup> AOL/Time Warner, Disney, General Electric, News Corporation, Viacom, Sony, Bertelsmann, PolyGram, Seagram and TCI. Associated Press (AP) is the world's largest news organization, providing copy, photos and video for more than 1 billion people a day, serving 5000 US radio and TV stations and nearly 9000 subscribers in 121 countries.
- <sup>8</sup> Margaret Gallagher, An Unfinished Story: Gender Patterns in Media Employment, Geneva: UNESCO, 1995
- <sup>9</sup> APPC, "The Glass Ceiling in the Executive Suite: The second annual Annenberg Public Policy Center analysis of women leaders in communication companies," Annenberg Public Policy Center, University of Pennsylvania, 2002, <a href="http://www.appcpenn.org/press/glass-ceiling-2002-report.pdf">http://www.appcpenn.org/press/glass-ceiling-2002-report.pdf</a>
- <sup>10</sup> Margaret Gallagher, *Gender Setting: New Agendas for Media Monitoring and Advocacy*, London: World Association for Christian Communication, 2001,

http://www.wacc.org.uk/publications/other\_pubs/new/gender\_setting.html

Danny Schechter, "Warring with the Coverage of War: Dissent disappears from media coverage," *Resist*, December 2001 <a href="http://www.resistinc.org/newsletter/issues/2001/12/schechter.html">http://www.resistinc.org/newsletter/issues/2001/12/schechter.html</a>

<sup>12</sup> IWMF, Leading in a Different Language, op. cit.

- <sup>13</sup> IMPACS, "The Media and Peace Building: A Roundtable Consultation," report of a consultation held by the Institute for Media, Policy and Civil Society, Vancouver, Canada, 8-9 April 1999, <a href="http://www.impacs.org/pdfs/media/roundtable.pdf">http://www.impacs.org/pdfs/media/roundtable.pdf</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> International Panel of Eminent Personalities to Investigate the 1994 Genocide in Rwanda and the Surrounding Events, Organization of African Unity (OAU), 2000, p. 7.
- <sup>15</sup> Media Network, "Counteracting Hate Radio," Radio Netherlands Wereldomroep, http://www.rnw.nl/realradio/dossiers/html/conclusion.html
- <sup>16</sup> Sasa Mirkovic, "Political Instrumentalisation of the Media: Examples from Serbia, France and Slovakia," <a href="http://www.ejc.nl/hp/rem/mirkovic.html">http://www.ejc.nl/hp/rem/mirkovic.html</a>

- <sup>17</sup> Radhika Coomaraswamy, "Sexual Violence During Wartime," paper prepared for UNIFEM, January 2002, quoting Catharine Mackinnon, "Turning Rape into Pornography: Post-Modern Genocide," *Ms.*, July/August 1993.
- <sup>18</sup> Steven Hurst, "Media, Power and Politics," Manchester Metropolitan University, United Kingdom http://www.mmu.ac.uk
- <sup>19</sup> Bill Kovach and Tom Rosenstiel, "Return to Normalcy? How the media have covered the war on terrorism," Project for Excellence in Journalism <a href="http://www.journalism.org/publ\_research/normalcy1.html">http://www.journalism.org/publ\_research/normalcy1.html</a>
  <sup>20</sup> Peacecast III, 24 September 2001, Feminist International Radio Endeavour (FIRE) and Women's International News Gathering Service (WINGS) <a href="http://www.fire.or.cr/oct01/IIIpeacecast.htm">http://www.fire.or.cr/oct01/IIIpeacecast.htm</a>.

<sup>21</sup> Kovach and Rosenstiel, "Return to Normalcy," op. cit.

<sup>22</sup> BBC Newsnight, 16 May 2002, http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/programmes/newsnight/archive/1991885.stm

<sup>23</sup> IWMF, Leading in a Different Language, op. cit.

http://www.reportingtheworld.org/clients/rtwhome.nsf/h/3pbx.

25 http://www.mediaaction.org/

<sup>26</sup> David Zucchino, "Afghanistan's Female Pioneers in Print," *Los Angeles Times*, 9 May 2002.

<sup>27</sup> FIRE, "Jornadas por la Paz, la Justicia Social y los Derechos Humanos," October 2001 http://www.fire.or.cr./oct01/cunningham.htm

http://www.batshalom.org. The Jerusalem Centre for Women is a Palestinian women's organization that is participating in the media campaign http://www.j-c-w.rg/public\_correspondence1.htm.

<sup>29</sup> See IWTC GlobalNet #202 http://www.iwtc.org/

- 30 E-mail communiqué, Maria Suarez, July 2002.
- Michiel van Geelen, "The Role of the Media in Conflict Prevention, Conflict Management and Peace Building: An Overview of Theory and Practice," February 2002 http://www.impacs.org/pdfs/reader media and conflict prevention final version.pdf

# **Chapter 9: Prevention and Early Warning**

- <sup>1</sup> UN Press Release, SC/6759, 29 November 1999.
- <sup>2</sup> The UN Preventive Deployment Force in the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia is an often-cited example of formal intervention.
- <sup>3</sup> In 1997 the EU established a Policy Planning and Early Warning Unit in the Amsterdam Treaty. The precursor to the AU, the Organization of African Unity (OAU) established its Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution in 1993. See Monde Mayangwafa and Margaret A Vogt, "An Assessment of the OAU Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution 1993-2000," New York: International Peace Academy, November 2000.
- <sup>4</sup> Susanne Schmeidl, with Eugenia Piza-Lopez, "Gender and Conflict Early Warning: A Preliminary Framework," Swiss Peace Foundation and International Alert, July 2002, <a href="http://www.international-alert.org/women/Ewgender.pdf">http://www.international-alert.org/women/Ewgender.pdf</a>
- Mary Caprioli, "Gendered Conflict," *Journal of Peace Research*, vol. 37, no.1, 2000, pp. 51-68 as cited on p. 11 of Schmeidl, with Piza-Lopez, op. cit. <a href="http://www.international-alert.org/women/Ewgender.pdf">http://www.international-alert.org/women/Ewgender.pdf</a>
  6 Schmeidl, with Piza-Lopez, "Gender and Conflict," op. cit.
- <sup>7</sup> Report of the Secretary-General to the Security Council on Conflict Prevention, A/55/895 S/2001/574, 7 July 2001 http://www.un.org/Docs/sc/reports/2001/574e.pdf

<sup>8</sup> S/RES/1366 http://www.un.org/Docs/scres/2001/res1366e.pdf

- <sup>9</sup> Conclusion of the meeting of the G8 Foreign Ministers' Meeting, Attachment 2, G8 Roma Initiatives on Conflict Prevention, July 18-19, 2001 Rome, Italy, Strengthening the Role of Women in Conflict Prevention, <a href="http://www.g7.utoronto.ca/g7/foreign/fm091901\_con\_att2.html">http://www.g7.utoronto.ca/g7/foreign/fm091901\_con\_att2.html</a>
- A recently published collection of 50 success stories reveals the strategies for prevention, conflict management and resolution that is now readily available from the NGO community, including women's organizations. See Dylan Mathews, "War Prevention Works: 50 stories of people resolving conflict, Oxford Research Group, September 2001, <a href="http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/wpwhome.html">http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/wpwhome.html</a>

<sup>11</sup> European Platform for Conflict Prevention and Transformation <a href="http://www.euconflict.org/">http://www.euconflict.org/</a>

- <sup>12</sup> African Center for the Constructive Resolution of Disputes (ACCORD), http://www.accord.org.za/web.nsf
- <sup>13</sup> Global Action to Prevent War http://www.globalactionpw.org/

- <sup>14</sup> UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs Integrated Regional Information Network, "Sierra Leone: Slow reintegration of ex-combatants causes concern," Press release 28 June 2002, http://wwww.reliefweb.int/w/rwb.nsf
- <sup>15</sup> Alcinda Antonio De Abreu, "Mozambican Women Experiencing Violence" in Meredith Turshen and Clotilde Twagiramariya, *What Women do in Wartime: Gender and Conflict in Africa*, eds. London: Zed Books, 1998, p 76.
- <sup>16</sup> Jeta Katro Beluli, Women in Development Association, Albania, "Women Can Change Realities: The experience of Albania," in "In the Line of Fire: A Gender Perspective on Small Arms Proliferation, Peace-Building and Conflict Resolution," report of the WILPF International Women's Day Seminar 2001, Geneva, Switzerland <a href="https://reachingcriticalwill.org/genderdisarm/SMALLARMS.pdf">https://reachingcriticalwill.org/genderdisarm/SMALLARMS.pdf</a>
- <sup>17</sup> Izota Avduli, Kozeta Prifti, testimonies from "The Devastating Impact of Small Arms and Light Weapons on the Lives of Women: A Collection of Testimonies," International Action Network on Small Arms (IANSA) Women's Caucus, July 2001, p.13,

http://www.peacewomen.org/campaigns/international/iansawomen/testimoniesiansa.pdf

<sup>18</sup> Personal correspondence between Felicity Hill, UNIFEM and Major Jeffery White, NATO.

- <sup>19</sup> Vanessa Farr, "The Demobilisation and Reintegration of Women Combatants, Wives of Male Soldiers and War Widows: A Checklist," from "Gendering Demilitarization," forthcoming, Bonn International Centre for Conversion (BICC) <a href="http://www.bicc.de/demobil/demobilisation">http://www.bicc.de/demobil/demobilisation</a> draft.html
- <sup>20</sup> ILO, "Manual on Training and Employment Options for Ex-Combatants," Geneva: ILO, 1997 <a href="http://www.ilo.org/public/english/employment/recon/crisis/publ/pub2-a.htm">http://www.ilo.org/public/english/employment/recon/crisis/publ/pub2-a.htm</a>
  <sup>21</sup> Vanessa Farr, "Gendering Demilitarization as a Peace-building Tool," Paper 20, BICC, June 2002, p.7,

<sup>21</sup> Vanessa Farr, "Gendering Demilitarization as a Peace-building Tool," Paper 20, BICC, June 2002, p.7, <a href="http://www.bicc.de/general/paper20/content.html">http://www.bicc.de/general/paper20/content.html</a>
<sup>22</sup> Press briefing, 10 January 2002, Intercontinental Hotel, Kabul on the occasions of the first meeting of the

Press briefing, 10 January 2002, Intercontinental Hotel, Kabul on the occasions of the first meeting of the Interim Administration and the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF), <a href="http://www.un.org/apps/news/infocusnews.asp">http://www.un.org/apps/news/infocusnews.asp</a>

- Dorota Gierycz, "Women in Decision Making: Can we change the Status Quo?" in Ingeborg Brienes, Dorota Gieryzc and Betty Reardon (eds) *Towards a Women's Agenda for a Culture of Peace*, Paris: UNESCO Publishing, p. 27. According to research conducted by the UN Division for the Advancement of Women (DAW) only 1 per cent of those elected as heads of state and government are women, 7 per cent of those appointed as ministers are women (with even fewer women heading powerful departments such as ministries of foreign affairs, defence, the interior or finance) and some 11 per cent of those elected as parliamentarians are women.
- parliamentarians are women.

  <sup>24</sup> Chaloka Beyani and Damian Lilly, "Regulating Private Military Companies: Options for the UK Government," International Alert, UK, August 2001, <a href="http://www.internationalalert.org/pdf/pubsec/reg">http://www.internationalalert.org/pdf/pubsec/reg</a> pmc.PDF
- <sup>25</sup> UN Press Release, "Expert Panel Recommends Amending UN Treaty for Clearer Definition of Mercenaries," 22 May 2002 <a href="http://www.unog.ch/news2/documents/newsen/hr02045e.htm">http://www.unog.ch/news2/documents/newsen/hr02045e.htm</a>
- <sup>26</sup> Carol Cohn and Sara Ruddick, "A Feminist Ethical Perspective on Weapons of Mass Destruction," unpublished paper
- <sup>27</sup> Center for Defense Information, Highlights of the FY 2003 Budget Request
- http://www.cdi.org/issues/budget/FY03Highlights-pr.cfm

  28 In order of spending, Russia, China, Japan, UK, Saudi Arabia, France, Germany, Brazil, India, Italy, South Korea, Iran, Israel, Taiwan, Canada, Spain, Australia, Netherlands, Turkey, Singapore, Sweden, United Arab Emirates, Poland, Greece, Argentina http://www.cdi.org/issues/wme/spendersFY03.html
- <sup>29</sup> Women's Peace Petition <a href="http://www.ngos.net/coraweiss/petitionform.html">http://www.ngos.net/coraweiss/petitionform.html</a>
- <sup>30</sup> Press release http://www.unifem.undp.org/newsroom/press/pr\_petit.htm
- <sup>31</sup> Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), *SIPRI Yearbook 2002: Armaments, Disarmament and International Security*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002, <a href="http://editors.sipri.se/pubs/yb02/pr02.html">http://editors.sipri.se/pubs/yb02/pr02.html</a>
- <sup>32</sup> See the World Game Institute's website <a href="http://www.osearth.com/resources/wwwproject/">http://www.osearth.com/resources/wwwproject/</a> or see this link <a href="http://www.osearth.com/resources/wwwproject/what-d.shtml">http://www.osearth.com/resources/wwwproject/what-d.shtml</a> for the list of researchers and major sources that substantiate the findings of the World Game Institute.
- <sup>33</sup> See World Trade Organization site http://www.wto.org/wto/english/docs e/legal e/ldc2 512.htm

http://www.globalpolicy.org/security/issues/general/arms.htm

### **Chapter 10: Reconstruction**

- <sup>1</sup> Report of the Secretary-General to the Security Council and the General Assembly on the causes of conflict and the promotion of durable peace and sustainable development in Africa, 13 April 1999, A/52/871- S/1998/318.
- 2 Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, "Rwanda's Women and Children: The Long Road to Reconciliation," Sept. 1997.
- 3 http://www.aims.org.pk/funding\_updates/un\_afg\_21jan.pdf
- 4. http://www.worldbank.org.ba
- 5.UNMIK Kosovo Consolidated Budget for 2000,

http://www.seerecon.org/Kosovo/UNMIK/Budget2001/index.html

- 6. The East Timor Combined Sources Budget 2002-2003, Budget Paper No.1, Draft (pending final clearance of text by council of ministers, 7 May 2002).
- 7. Gender Workshop for Latin American and Caribbean Region, "Gender and Development in Latin America: A Story of Growing Prosperity but Increasing Inequalities," organized by the Inter-American World Bank, 26-27 October 2000, Ouito, Ecuador.
- 8. Susy Cheston, Lisa Kuhn, "Empowering Women Through Microfinance," unpublished paper sponsored by UNIFEM, 2002.
- 9 Graça Machel, The Impact of War on Children, London: Hurst, 2001.
- 10 Astri Suhrke, Arve Ofstad, Are Knudsen, "A Decade of Peacebuilding: Lessons for Afghanistan", Prepared for The Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Vol. II of Peacebuilding Strategies for Afghanistan (Norway: Michelsen Institute, 2 April 2002), p. 8.
- 11 Ibid., p. 42.
- 12 Ibid., p. 40-42.
- 13 Susana Lastaria-Cornhiel, <u>Privatization of Land Rights and Access to Factor Markets: a Path to Gender Equity?</u> Agrarian Reform and Rural Development: Taking Stock Conference Sponsored by the Social research Center, Cairo: American University, October 2001.
- 14 John Tagliabue, "As Multinationals Run the Taps, Anger Rises Over Water for Profit", *New York Times*, 26 August 2002.
- 15 Susana Lastaria-Cornhiel, op. cit.
- 16 World Bank, "The transition from War to Peace: an overview,"

http://lnweb18.worldbank.org/essd/essd.nsf

- 17 Asma Halim Abdel, "Attack with a friendly weapon" in Meredith Turschen and Clothilde
- Twagiramariya, What women do in Wartime, Gender and Conflict in Africa, London: Zed, 1998, pp. 89-90.
- 18 Women's Commission, "UNHCR Policy on Refugee Women and Guidelines on their Protection: An Assessment of Ten Years of Implementation", May 2002, p. 65.
- 19 ILO Employment Sector Crisis Response and Reconstruction Programme.
- $20\ UNFPA\ \underline{http://www.unfpa.org/gender/facts.htm}$
- 21 IRIN, 9 April 2002.
- 22. Women's Commission, "UNHCR Policy on Refugee Women and Guidelines on their Protection, p. 93.
- 23. ILO gender guidelines for employment and skills training in conflict affected countries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Bill Hartung, World Policy Institute, quoted in Harmoine Toros, 'With End of Cold War, Experts Say Arms Now Sold Like Commodities," Associated Press,